

City of Jonesboro

Municipal Center 300 S. Church Street Jonesboro, AR 72401

Meeting Minutes Metropolitan Area Planning Commission

Tuesday, August 13, 2024

5:30 PM

Municipal Center, 300 S. Church

1. Call to order

2. Roll Call

Present 9 - Lonnie Roberts Jr.; Jimmy Cooper; Kevin Bailey; Monroe Pointer; Stephanie Nelson; Jeff Steiling; Paul Ford; Jim Little and Dennis Zolper

3. Approval of minutes

MIN-24:076 Minutes: July 23, 2024 MAPC

<u>Attachments:</u> 7.23.24 MAPC Minutes

A motion was made by Jimmy Cooper, seconded by Dennis Zolper, that this matter be Approved . The motion PASSED with the following vote.

Aye: 8 - Jimmy Cooper;Kevin Bailey;Monroe Pointer;Stephanie Nelson;Jeff Steiling;Paul Ford;Jim Little and Dennis Zolper

4. Miscellaneous Items

5. Preliminary Subdivisions

PP-24-12 Preliminary Subdivision: Ponderosa Pointe

Crafton Tull is requesting preliminary subdivision approval for 67 lots on 70 acres. Located at Riviera Drive, this property is zoned R-1, single family medium density.

Attachments: Application

Preliminary Plat
Ponderosa Civil Set

Staff Report

Tabled by the applicant.

PP-24-13 Preliminary Subdivision: Wright's 2024 Replat

Chrissie Wright is requesting preliminary subdivision approval for 3 lots on 2.9 acres. Located at 5195 S. Stadium Blvd., this property is zoned C-3, general commercial.

<u>Attachments:</u> Application

Wright's 2024 Replat DRAFT

Staff Report

Lonnie Roberts (Chair): Do we have the applicant here for this item? If you would state your name for the record please.

Chrissie Wright (Proponent): I'm Chrissie Wright.

Lonnie Roberts: You're seeking preliminary approval on 3 lots?

Chrissie Wright: Yes, I have the 3 acres it's just past the soft ball park, if you were heading toward Harrisburg out of town. And basically have had this land for sale for a while and it's looking like they either want large tracks or they want smaller tracks, and there's just not a lot of affordable 1 acre tracks on the market. I feel like it will be more marketable property for most consumers cause they're just looking for something to build a nice office building or a commercial type property.

Lonnie Roberts: Okay, city planner do you have staff comments for this? Derrel Smith (City Planner): Yes we do, we reviewed it and it does meet all requirements of the subdivision code and we would recommend approval. Lonnie Roberts: Okay, I'll open up for any commissioner questions or comments, commissioners? Questions for the proponent or city staff?

A motion was made by Dennis Zolper, seconded by Stephanie Nelson, that this matter be Approved . The motion PASSED with the following vote.

Aye: 8 - Jimmy Cooper;Kevin Bailey;Monroe Pointer;Stephanie Nelson;Jeff Steiling;Paul Ford;Jim Little and Dennis Zolper

6. Final Subdivisions

7. Conditional Use

8. Rezonings

RZ-24-12 Rezoning: 5425 Southwest Drive

Bruno Azemi is requesting a rezoning from R-1, single family medium density district, to C-3, general commercial. This request is for 2.12 acres located at 5425 Southwest Drive.

<u>Attachments:</u> Application and Questions

<u>Plat</u>

Property Owner Notification
Certified Mail Receipts

Sign on Site
Staff Summary

Lonnie Roberts (Chair): Next item on the agenda, this is a rezoning request. This is at 5425 Southwest Drive, Bruno Azemi is requesting a rezoning from R-1 medium density district to C-3, general commercial. This item is from 2.12 acres and is located at 5425 Southwest Drive. Do we have the proponent or

applicant for this item? If you would like, come up and tell us your thoughts. State your name for the record sir.

Jim Lyons (Proponent): Jim Lyons on behalf of Mr. Azemi, the intent is to have this rezoned as a restaurant this area has approximately 55,000 cars a day going by and everything out there is becoming commercial so we ask that it be approved. I'm sure of you are old enough and some aren't old enough to remember, years ago when Valley View was separate. This was a commercial area. There was a downtown in Valley View and it was commercial then. And it has become commercial again because of the amount of traffic that has gone out there and so we think it's appropriate for it to be rezoned for purposes of a restaurant.

Lonnie Roberts: Alright, thank you for your comments. City planner do you have staff comments on this one?

Derrel Smith (City Planner): Yes sir, we have reviewed it and it does meet the rezoning criteria and so therefore, we would recommend approval with the following stipulations:

- 1. The proposed site shall satisfy all requirements of the city engineer, all requirements of the current storm water drainage design manual and flood plain regulations regarding any new construction.
- 2. A final site plan subject to all ordinance requirements shall be submitted, reviewed, and approved by the planning department prior to any redevelopment of the property.
- 3. Any change of use shall be subject to planning department approval in the future.
- 4. The site shall comply with all overlay district standards.

Lonnie Roberts: Okay, with this rezoning request is there anyone here to give public input? If you would please come up and state your name for the record. Give us your thoughts.

Steve Floyd (Opposed Public): My name is Steve Floyd, I live at 5421 Southwest Drive. My residence is adjacent to this property on the east side. My sister is also here Lisa Bowers, her residence is adjacent on the west side and then we own 13 acres to the north. That is all residential. I feel that this is going to greatly affect my residential property if you do this. First of all, I had a question, isn't there supposed to be a sign that's displayed for so long? When a property is being rezoned?

Derrel Smith: Yes.

Steve Floyd: I've never seen it. I live right beside it and I pass that property probably 10 times a day. I've never seen the sign, I actually walked out there today and looked and it's laying in some tall grass. Nobody in that area except for me and my sister and the people who live around it know that this property is being rezoned. If you look, that sign cannot be seen from Southwest Drive it's behind a bunch of bushes. The only way you can see that sign is from my sister's driveway. So, nobody in the area knows that this is even going on. Also, the traffic I served that community as their constable for 8 years. I've worked countless accidents at that intersection some of them people ejected. Bad accidents, if you put a restaurant at that location and add to that traffic, and I talked to Mr. Bruno and he said that there was a possibility he was going to obtain a liquor license. And if you put that in that area along with that traffic, along with the Valley View school district and all the inexperienced drivers that go there, 2 daycare facilities and two churches close to this facility, it's not a good idea. I think you're gonna hurt more than you're gonna help. Across the street is zoned commercial, it is right now it's a soybean field and it's owned by Ken Yarbrough and Doyle Yarbrough which are close friends of mine.

Talked to both gentleman the other day and they said they had no plans to do anything with it besides farm it right now. So, there's nothing in the works really going on there. I just don't think this is a good idea right now. I know the mini storages come in right next to my property don't have a problem with it. Nice guy, he maintain them, they look good. But now he's advertising that he has spots for food trucks available. Well, that wasn't in the deal. Who wants food trucks next to their property? That's for sure going to hurt my value. I just ask that you consider, put yourself in my spot. Would you want this restaurant right in the middle of your residential property. I don't think you would. But I just ask you to deny this. Thank you.

Lonnie Roberts: Thanks for your comments.

Paul Ford (Commission): Can I ask you a question?

Lonnie Roberts: Yes, Mr. Floyd? Mr. Ford want to ask your question? Paul Ford: I do. My question to you is with all this traffic that you mentioned and the accidents that you referenced there. Do you think this property would ever be developed as a single-family residence?

Steve Floyd: I live right beside it so does my sister.

Paul Ford: My question is do you think that this property would develop as a single-family residence today?

Steve Floyd: It could, beautiful spot. Has 13 acres of grass behind it with trees. There's a couple, three very nice houses. Richard and Mary Tucker actually live adjacent to this property also. They couldn't be here tonight, had a family health crisis, had to leave the state. They also asked me to ask you to please deny this.

Lonnie Roberts: I did receive an email from them.

Steve Floyd: I had a question too, Mr. Lion said something about Valley View used to be commercial, I'm 53 years old and I've lived there my entire life. If you consider tractor dealership and an old convenience store commercial than, that's what it had, when we were annexed into the city.

Lonnie Roberts: Okay, thank you for your comments. Mr. Lyons? Yes, sir. Jim Lyons: He's a lot younger than me, I'm 71. So, I can tell you exactly what was out there when I was 10, 11, 12. And it was commercial. That was the downtown for Valley View. You will also learn if you go back and look at the history of this property, that this property was actually sold by this gentleman's father to the current owner. It was where the mini storages are, was sold by this gentleman's father. He knew it was going to be commercial, the property right next door which is commercial, that was sold by this gentleman's father. So, his father knew that this was the purpose or the intent was for this to become commercial. It was highly unlikely for it to be developed at residential property. Nobody wants to be on a location for home that has 50 thousand plus cars going by it a day. He says there's no commercial in the area well, caddy corner there from where the mini storages are, there's a strip center that Mr. Bob built years ago there was never a problem with that, nobody objected to that. No one said wait, this is a residential area. And the reason why is that the highway was being developed and more and more cars were going by all the time. Mr. Smith said that it fits within the zoning criteria, so it's simply a situation where, I'm sorry that he is unhappy but his father sold it with the intent that it be commercial. I understand, I wouldn't want commercial next door to me, but on the other hand you got to change with the times. Times have changed, yes the city of Valley View kind of went away for awhile but this is clearly going to be commercial property, whether y'all do it today or in the future. Because no one is going to develop this as residential property. Mr. Ford asked the question do you think this is going to be developed as single

family residential? It isn't, nobody is going to put money into this property. It is clearly something where it was sold with the intent of it becoming commercial by this gentleman's father. I'm sorry that he and his father didn't agree on what should be done out there. But that is not the issue, the issue is what is appropriate and the city has made the decision that it is appropriate, it's consistent with the Land Use Plan, and therefore I recommend that it be approved. Thank you.

Lonnie Roberts: Thanks for your comments.

Monroe Pointer (Commission): Another question he may know it, on this 5427 there's a loan drive that is coming off of Southwest Drive is that a resident that is going to let use a drive or is there going to be a driveway, a drive that is turning off of Southwest Drive into this new facility?

Steve Floyd: I believe that, this gentleman's sister lives back there and so I assume that she is going to maintain that drive, and be able to come off there and onto the highway if she chooses to do so.

Lonnie Roberts: That's her driveway there on the western edge of that property.

Monroe Pointer: That's what I'm saying, let me restate my question, how are you going to get to your property with parking for a restaurant if she's not going to let you borrow that drive? I don't think she will, but.

Steve Floyd: No, I understand but the property that we're asking to be rezoned is on the highway so you can turn off the highway.

Unable to Transcribe

Dennis Zolper (Commission): I would like to make a motion that we approve-Lonnie Roberts: I have some more public comments, that wanted to speak, sorry about it. Thank you sir, next if you would.

Steve Floyd: Steve Floyd, Mr. Lion is correct on part of that, part of it he's not. Where the mini storage was my father sold that it was sold as residential, it wasn't zoned as commercial. It was rezoned here bout less than a year ago. That was residential with the Clearview housing subdivision that's there now. So, my father did not do that. This that we're talking about today, my father sold that to Bill Finch who was Brian Finch's father, both these gentlemen have passed away and I'd say Valley View lost two really good guys. They lost my dad and they lost Bill Finch. But, they sold this for one reason it was a handshake deal more or less between the two of them, we had lost our co-op in that area with farming community, my dad was in and so was Mr. Finch, they thought the community really needed somewhere to buy their tractor parts, to buy their oil, and stuff like that. That's why they did this. He did not sell it wanting a restaurant there on his property, or a liquor license on his property, or mini storages. That was not the deal, why Mr. Finch didn't follow through and build this store like he wanted to? I have no idea, but that was the original plan and I just wanted to set that straight, thank you.

Lonnie Roberts: Ms. Wright did you have some questions? Chrissie Wright (Public): Christie Wright, I don't have a dog in this fight, but I do have a question because there is a property on 5415 Jeremy Moore, So I was told recently, I'm not talking about the subject property, I'm talking about the one on the corner there, Darhill and Southwest Drive.

Lonnie Roberts: The property to the east.

Chrissie Wright: Yes, that he tried to get rezoned but couldn't get rezoned here recently for a coffee shop, and I actually had to call someone this week about this property, because they said, no it didn't pass through, it didn't go commercial so we're allowing him to use it as commercial but only as a workshop, not as a business.

Carol Duncan (City Attorney): It was rezoned but only under conditional use where it said he could use it as a personal shop. Cause that is what he requested.

Chrissie Wright: Okay, that's what I was wondering, cause I was told he tried to rezone it for commercial use.

Carol Duncan: He did initially with MAPC.

Chrissie Wright: Okay, I wanted to know the difference between the two, because I have a property that's on Johnwood, it's the one house that faces Southwest Drive, up from this and I'm trying to sell it and there's some talk going back and forth, on whether it should be commercial or residential, so that's the reason I brought this up, just trying to figure out.

Carol Duncan: It had more to do with the size of the property and the ability to put driveways if I'm not remembering correctly.

Lonnie Roberts: He was going to have to get a variance for a driveway, if my memory serves.

Carol Duncan: When it went to council after meeting with some community members, as is my understanding he decided to change it to limited use for a personal shop.

Chrissie Wright: Alright, well I just trying to figure it out cause y'all said it met, and I was like wait, I just live literally a hop, step, and jump away. Thank you for your time.

Lonnie Roberts: Thank you, is there anybody else here to give public comments? Questions? Okay I'm going to open up for commissioner questions. City Staff?

A motion was made by Dennis Zolper, seconded by Paul Ford, that this matter be Approved . The motion PASSED with the following vote.

Aye: 8 - Jimmy Cooper;Kevin Bailey;Monroe Pointer;Stephanie Nelson;Jeff Steiling;Paul Ford;Jim Little and Dennis Zolper

9. Staff Comments

10. Adjournment